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June 27, 2013
The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit a motion and report that responds to two related provisos in Council Ordinance 17476, sections 61 and 62, requesting information about the stabilization of the new countywide financial and budget systems by June 30, 2013.  The provisos also requested a description of the 2012 year-end financial closing process and an assessment of how the County is realizing benefits from its investment in the Accountable Business Transformation (ABT) project.

The ABT project, which fully entered service in 2012, established an integrated system for King County to manage its financial, human resource, payroll and budget operations.  For the first time, all agencies share an integrated platform of new technology applications, replacing multiple legacy systems that lacked integration and were obsolete.  With any system changes on the scale of ABT, there is a steep learning curve and inevitable challenges involving users, processes and systems that we have been actively addressing over the past 18 months.  These actions are described in the report and reinforce our commitment to realizing the envisioned benefits of the ABT Program Charter, approved by Motion 12364.

The specific elements of the provisos are addressed in three major sections of the report.  The first section describes the stabilization status of the new financial system (Oracle EBS) and the new budget system (Hyperion) as of March 2013 and highlights needs and actions going forward.  The second section describes the 2012 year-end financial closing process and lessons learned that will better prepare the County for the upcoming 2013 year-end closing.  The third section highlights the status of benefits realization, including information about the value already received from ABT implementation and the opportunities for achieving additional value over the next several years.
Overall, the Oracle EBS system is stable and business processes are functioning, with some areas working better than others as shown in a dashboard chart in the report.  The report examines Oracle EBS stabilization from both a system and a business process perspective for each of ten modules and for the areas of reporting, system security and the handling of high priority defects.  A prime indicator of stabilization is that County staff used accounting information from the systems general ledger module to produce accurate and complete year-end financial reports in record time.  There are, however, key system and business process issues that need to be addressed, which fall into three categories: (1) system-related defects that are in queue for resolution in 2013, including a major patch project that will be completed in October; (2) design set-up decisions in projects/grants, accounts receivable, and fixed assets that need to be re-assessed because of inefficiencies and data growth; and (3) standardizing business processes around a project-centric financial accounting system, including regular training and improved documentation for users.
As of April 2013, the budget system was in production and being used to develop the 2014 budget.  The status of the budget system is closely monitored and updated on a regular basis; an updated system status is available to all users on Performance, Strategy and Budget’s (PSB) budget and business planning website using a color coded system of green, yellow or red which means available, limited access, or system unavailable, respectively.  The website also includes a description of the reason for the status and anticipated availability if warranted.  Going forward, the report highlights planned actions that will provide additional functionality, reporting capability, and/or system stability.
The County successfully closed its 2012 year-end accounting activity in the Oracle EBS financial system.  The Finance and Business Operations Division (FBOD) orchestrated the closing process using web-based instructions, detailed schedules, tools and performance measures accessible to all users.  The key lessons learned from 2012 include: (1) the need to develop, communicate and implement a countywide approach for year-round activities regarding financial analysis and associated data clean-up in support of year-end close; (2) the need for FBOD and the Business Resource Center to schedule system-related support services that are timed to align with the annual business cycle; and (3) recognizing that patches should only be moved into production after comprehensive testing.
The final section of the report demonstrates how the County is receiving value from the new integrated systems.  Some benefits have been realized quickly, while others will occur in phases over several years as users progress through three phases of a systems “maturity model” from stabilization to standardization to optimization.  The report signals the County is ready to move from the stabilization phase to the standardization phase, where there is an opportunity to focus on the development of standard work in each business process.  The next major focus on the results of ABT benefits realization will logically occur near the end of the standardization phase in mid-2015 and be folded into the development of 2015/2016 biennial budget.
This report provides the Council with a good summary understanding of the strengths, weaknesses and opportunities of our enterprise business systems.  This understanding provides a solid foundation for your consideration of associated budget proposals later this year.  For example, the stabilization phase is typically focused on resolving urgent problems and making the system work as designed, with the result that important work involving training and reporting have to be temporarily delayed.  As we move into the next phase of ABT implementation, we need to re-focus attention on the development of standard work practices across County agencies which are enabled by new ongoing training programs, robust documentation for users, and reliable reports that meet user needs.
I welcome your review of this report and look forward to leveraging this new technology for achieving our Strategic Plan goals of financial stewardship and service excellence.  The estimated staff time and cost to produce this report was approximately 50 hours or $2,500 dollars in direct salary costs.
If you have any questions or comments, please contact Caroline Whalen, Chief Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services, at 206-263-9750.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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